

Wade in the Water:
How African Americans Got Back Into the Pool

S. Abigail Giroux

Senior Division
Individual Documentary Film

Words: 490

May 8, 2023

Wade in the Water: How African Americans Got Back Into the Pool

Topic/Theme: For this year's theme, Frontiers in History, I wanted to discuss a frontier in my own backyard, a frontier I could reach out and touch. Baltimore City, my hometown, has an ugly history of racial segregation that continues to impact where we live, work, and attend school, and how we travel from place to place. My topic, segregated swimming, illustrates this problem. From the 1920s, African Americans were pushed from pools, beaches, lakes, and rivers so completely that swimming became a social and legal frontier. African Americans eventually secured the right to equal swimming access, but the legacy of segregated swimming continues to haunt American society today.

Research: Before writing my script, I read books such as *Contested Waters*, *Landscapes of Exclusion* and *Race, Riots, and Roller Coasters*, and *Black Faces, White Spaces*, as well as historic articles from databases like Chronicling America and ProQuest, and various government documents. I received research guidance from the *AFRO American* newspaper. The Library of Congress, Smithsonian, Civil Rights Library of St. Augustine, and several municipal libraries, were important archives for research and visuals used in my film. Finally, I interviewed Eva Scott, a retired lifeguard at Baltimore's Pool No. 1 and physical education teacher.

Process: I make documentaries because photographs, video and oral histories become so impactful. From typed notes I write a script—usually 6,000 words cut down to 1,400 words. The cutting down is the hardest part of the project. I also conduct an original interview, and from that interview, I select a few seconds for the final film. I then cut my films together with Final Cut Pro. I used the most current (9th) edition of the MLA Handbook for my annotated bibliography.

Argument: Books and articles discuss segregated pools, segregation at public parks and beaches, or nonviolent direct action in southern states. Yet these issues should be considered together. In my film, I explain that swimming exclusion was not just regional but national with swimming in the north as segregated as the south. This exclusion impacted public pools, beaches, lakes, rivers, most parks, and private accommodations like motels, resorts, and clubs. Combining these strands into one narrative highlights the dividing line that kept African Americans at arm's length from swimming. Decades of organized resistance and litigation, combined with changed post-war attitudes nationally helped African Americans conquer the frontier of recreational swimming.

Significance: The battle against segregation was long and frequently violent, and of all the barriers to fall, segregated recreation was among the very last. Recreation brings Americans together intimately, and there are few recreational spaces more intimate than the pool. When we recall the Civil Rights Movement, we think of the sit-ins that followed the Greensboro lunch counter protests. However, tactics included swim-ins and wade-ins, which were essential to desegregating swimming. Today, the nation is investing once again in public swimming access, education, and safety—an effort to heal itself from the wounds inflicted by swimming exclusion.

S. Abigail Giroux

National History Day 2023

Senior Division Individual Documentary

May 8, 2023

Annotated Bibliography

Primary Resources

Adams, Mildred. "Everybody Goes Swimming, These Days." *New York Times*, 18 Aug. 1935, p. 128. *TimesMachine*, <https://timesmachine.nytimes.com/timesmachine/1935/08/18/93696662.html?pageNumber=128>.

Women swam on the sidelines in the early days of publicly funded swimming because swimming was a form of bathing and many swimmers, particularly men and boys, swam nude. Adams explains how women were joining men in the pool and participating in competitive swimming, but in 1935 when this article was written, "everybody" was certainly not accessing swimming facilities equally. I read this article to understand white American attitudes concerning swimming in the 1930s.

"African American Children in Swimming Pool, Play Ground and a Nursery School in New York City During Great Depression." 1937. Video, 01:37. *CriticalPast*, https://www.criticalpast.com/video/65675026493_Work-Progress-Administration-Project_dive-in-pool_at-a-play-ground_they-have-meal_sleep-in-bed.

This historic footage shows African American children using the new Depression-era recreational facilities in New York City in 1937. I use a clip of this film when I discuss the unequal allocation of swimming facilities and that African American tax dollars were being spent on improvements they could not use.

"American Divers Dive From High Ramp into a Swimming Pool at Miami Beach in Miami, Florida." 1949. Video, 01:03. *CriticalPast*, https://www.criticalpast.com/video/65675050163_American-Divers_acrobatic-moves_somersaults_swan-dives.

This historic footage shows a man diving at a pool in Miami Beach, Florida in 1949. I use this clip as part of the title sequence in my own film.

Archive Photos Collection, Getty. *Getty Images*, <https://www.gettyimages.com>.

The Archive Photos Collection includes historic photographs from a wide variety of sources. In my film I used a 1950 photograph of Druid Hill Park Pool No. 2 from Baltimore's *AFRO American* (Ed. No. 506678245), two images from the Chicago History Museum documenting the 1919 Chicago Riot (Ed. Nos. 529345801 and 138146547), and one H. Armstrong Roberts/ClassicStock image depicting backyard swimming in 1955 (Ed. No. 563936615).

Associated Press. "'Separate But Equal' Facilities for Maryland Pools Upheld." *Evening Star*

(Washington, D.C.), 28 Jul. 1954, p. A-12. *Chronicling America*, <https://chroniclingamerica.loc.gov/lccn/sn83045462/1954-07-28/ed-1/seq-12/#date1=1777&index=2&rows=20&words=Negro+swimming&searchType=basic&sequence=0&state=&date2=1963&proxtext=negro+swimming&y=0&x=0&dateFilterType=yearRange&page=1>.

I read this article by the Associated Press as part of my research into the swimming-related court battles of the 1940s and 1950s. Maryland swimming cases were important to the eventual integration of public swimming facilities. I learned that integrating education and housing were easier to do than integrating recreation such as swimming.

“Attempt to Bring Back New Orleans Lincoln Beach - a Hangout for African Americans During Segregation.” WWL-TV (New Orleans, Louisiana), 24 May 2020. Video, 04:12. *YouTube*, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=AWO1bzFv_Hk.

WWL-TV reports on community and local government interest in restoring Lincoln Beach, a segregation-era beach reserved for African American use. The news segment includes historic footage as well as footage showing area residents enjoying the beach today. I used a small clip from this news report in my own film when I discuss renewed interest in these historic swimming amenities.

Audiomachine. “Deceit and Betrayal.” *La Belle Époque*, Audiomachine, 2018.

I use this piece by Audiomachine in my film as part of the music accompanying the narration.

“Baltimore Has World’s Largest Swimming Pool.” *Baltimore Sun*, 21 Jun. 1914, p. M1. *ProQuest*, <https://www.proquest.com/hnpbaltimoresun/docview/535046225/34685640F10C4E4BPQ/1?accountid=10750>.

This article discusses Baltimore’s publicly funded swimming amenities including the large swimming pool at Patterson Park. Baltimore City was one of many large cities to embrace bathing amenities for hygiene and then for recreation. This was one of many articles I read to learn about the early waves of government spending on swimming facilities.

“Beautiful Dubsdread Country Club, Orlando, Fla.” Postcard. Orlando, FL: Orange News Co. n. d. Private Collection.

This color postcard shows the swimming pool of the Dubsdread Country Club in Orlando, Florida. Many white Americans retreated to private clubs rather than continue to swim at newly integrated public pools. I use this image in my own film when I discuss the switch to private swimming.

Bettman Collection, Getty. *Getty Images*, <https://www.gettyimages.com>.

The Bettman Collection, begun by Otto Bettman in 1936, includes more than 11 million images and is one of the most important photographic collections documenting American life. I studied images documenting swimming exclusion from this collection during the research phase of my project. I also incorporated two images from a June 1964 beach wade-in (Ed. Nos. 1367552037 and 1367551418) into the title sequence of my film and used a photograph of David Isom integrating a swimming pool in 1958 (Ed. No. 514907186) and an image showing conflict at Monson Motor Lodge in 1964 (Ed. No. 514694086).

“Black People Arrested in Swimming Pool Demonstration in St Augustine, Florida – 1964.” AP Archive, 18 Jun. 1964. *YouTube*, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QxH7tdAI_S4.

The AP Archive holds the film and video archives of the independent news agency The Associated Press. The collection includes this footage of the swim-in at the Monson Motor Lodge in St. Augustine, Florida. I used a clip from this footage in my own film when I discuss the swim-in.

Blair, William M. “St. Louis Returns to Racial Policy.” *New York Times*, 22 Jun. 1949, p. 56. *TimesMachine*, <https://timesmachine.nytimes.com/timesmachine/1949/06/22/84216317.html?pageNumber=56>.

Blair reports on the events at the Fairgrounds Park Pool in St. Louis. The city had decided to integrate its municipal recreational facilities including the pool, but on the first day of integrated swimming, white segregationists attacked the African American visitors, so city leaders returned to segregated swimming. I read about the Fairgrounds Park Pool riot to understand how officials nationally delayed or retreated from integrated public swimming out of fears of public unrest and violence.

“Brighton Baths and Beach, in Brooklyn, New York City.” 1914. Video, 00:35. *CriticalPast*, https://www.criticalpast.com/video/65675079237_British-on-holiday-Brighton_sunbathing_swimming_springboard.

This historic footage shows white bathers enjoying the beach and swimming at Brighton Baths in Brooklyn, New York, in 1914. I use a small clip of this footage to show swimming in the 1910s.

Cardall, Paul. “Life and Death.” *New Life*, Stone Angel Music, 2014.

I use this piece by Paul Cardall in my film as part of the music accompanying the narration.

“Chicago Beach Cleared as Anti-Mixers Gather.” *The Clarion-Ledger*, 17 Jul. 1961, p. 1. *Newspapers.com*, <https://www.newspapers.com/image/180030980/?terms=Chicago%20Beach%20Cleared%20as%20Anti-Mixers%20Gather&match=1>.

This Jackson, Mississippi, newspaper reports on the violent conflict at Chicago's Rainbow Beach. Protestors, who called themselves Freedom Waders, attempted to swim in interracial groups at the beach and many thousands of white segregationists gathered and had to be disbursed by the police. I read articles on both northern and southern beach wade-ins to understand how swim-ins and beach wade-ins were used as nonviolent direct-action tactics to integrate swimming recreation nationally.

"Children and Youth Enjoy a Playful Time in Municipal Pool in Summer –1945."
Government Footage Collection, *Pond5*, 1945, <https://www.pond5.com/stock-footage/item/112185154-children-and-youth-enjoy-playful-time-municipal-pool-summer>.

This historic footage shows African American young people enjoying public swimming facilities. I used a clip from this film for the credit sequence in my own film.

"Children Play at Washington Carver Pool in Watts, Los Angeles (Calif.)." Los Angeles Times Photographic Collection, UCLA Library. *UCLA Digital Library*, 1967, <https://digital.library.ucla.edu/catalog/ark:/13030/kt4x0nc77q>.

An unknown photographer for the *Los Angeles Times* captured this image of children playing at a Washington Carver Pool in 1967. The historic photographic archive collection for that newspaper is now housed at the UCLA Library and much of the collection has been digitized. I used this image in my film when I discuss the types of public pools being constructed in the 1960s and 1970s.

Committee of the Suffolk District Medical Society. *Report of a Committee on Asiatic Cholera in Boston and Vicinity During the Year 1866*. Boston: David & Clapp & Son, 1867. Digital Collections, NIH National Library of Medicine, *NLM.gov*, <https://collections.nlm.nih.gov/bookviewer?PID=nlm:nlmuid-101218758-bk#page/1/mode/1up>.

The National Library of Medicine holdings include many historical primary sources for issues having to do with the history of disease and medicine in the United States. This specific resource is a report printed in 1867 concerning cholera in Boston in the previous year. I reviewed this document in the research phase of my project to better understand the concerns of large American cities in the northeast regarding outbreaks of diseases like cholera.

Corbis Historical Collection, Getty. *Getty Images*, <https://www.gettyimages.com>.

The Corbis Historical Collection contains many early photographs documenting American swimming. I used one photograph in my film showing a chauffeur circa 1915 (Ed. No. 526607770) when I discuss the discrimination African Americans faced as they left the South for economic opportunity. The second photograph I used in my film was that of female swimmers with an American flag in 1932 (Ed. No. 587496558).

Cotton, Jon and Ben Niblett. "Tides." *Factual Underscores 2*, Atmosphere, 2012.

I use this piece by Jon Cotton and Ben Niblett in my film as part of the music accompanying the narration.

"Course of Cholera in Boston in 1849." Map, from *Report of the Committee of Internal Health of the Asiatic Cholera, Together With a Report of the City Physician on the Cholera Hospital*. Boston: J. H. Eastburn, 1849. Collections Online, Massachusetts Historical Society, *Masshist.org*, <https://www.masshist.org/database/3429>.

As part of the research phase of my project, I examined primary sources concerning the spread of diseases like cholera in large northeastern American cities. Boston examined the spread of cholera several times in the mid to late 1800s, and Boston was also the first city to construct public swimming facilities as a hygienic measure. I use this map as the first visual in my film when I discuss these concerns.

"Court Okays Shut Pool After Integration Edict." *Evening Sun* (Baltimore, Md.), 14 Jun. 1971, p. 1. *Newspapers.com*, <https://www.newspapers.com/image/371374162/?terms=Shut%20Pool%20After%20Integration%20Edict&match=1>.

This article reports on a court ruling that permitted cities to close public swimming amenities instead of integrating them. My research showed that some city and state governments especially in the South closed parks and pools and beaches to everyone instead of integrating them. I used sources like this one to understand the different paths city and state governments took following the original 1956 ruling.

"Five Public Baths Open." *New York Times*, 8 Jul. 1911, p. 8. *TimesMachine*, <https://timesmachine.nytimes.com/timesmachine/1911/07/08/104828516.html?pageNumber=8>.

This short article discusses eleven new public baths in New York City, five of which had already opened. The earliest publicly funded swimming pools were often built directly into rivers, and this article discusses how the new pools will be in the East and North Rivers. I read about these early pools to understand how pools began as inclusive spaces to promote hygiene and then became exclusive spaces intended for recreation.

"Fla. Police Halt Wade-In Scuffle." *Evening Sun* (Baltimore, Md.), 23 Jun. 1964, p. 1. *Newspapers.com*, <https://www.newspapers.com/image/370830637/?terms=Police%20Halt%20Wade-In%20Scuffle&match=1>.

This newspaper article reports on the beach wade-in activity in St. Augustine, Florida, the summer of 1964. Segregationists attacked the protestors with fists but also with clubs at the wade-ins and even attacked a woman kneeling on the sand in prayer. I discuss the nonviolent direct-action efforts in St. Augustine and the responses of segregationists in my film.

“Florida Motel Swim-In Protest 1964.” 1964. Video, 01:12. *EFootage.com*,
<https://www.efootage.com/videos/91008/florida-motel-swim-in-protest-1964>.

This footage shows the June 1964 swim-in at the Monson Motor Lodge swimming pool in St. Augustine, Florida. I discuss this historical event in my film and show a small clip of this footage where acid is poured into the water to disburse the activists swimming in the pool.

Fominykh, Katherine. “Olympian Jones Teaches Water Safety.” *Baltimore Sun*, 3 Jun. 2018, p. 1. *Newspapers.com*,
<https://www.newspapers.com/image/440013674/?terms=Olympian%20Jones%20Teache%20Water%20Safety&match=1>.

Fominykh reports on the work that Olympic gold medalist Cullen Jones was doing as part of the national “Make a Splash Tour” to promote swimming safety. Jones, who was visiting Baltimore City as part of this program, discusses the higher incidence of drowning for African American children. I used the photograph of Jones teaching swimming to children in Baltimore’s Druid Hill Park pool as a visual toward the end of my film.

“The Forgotten Wade-ins That Transformed the US.” Vox, 01 Oct. 2020. Video, 13:43. *YouTube*, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Wk0872XhnHk>.

Vox Media is an American media company that distributes news and opinion through its website, YouTube channel, podcasts, and other outlets. This video discussing the use of the wade-in as a nonviolent direct-action tactic is one of many videos examining historical events on the Vox YouTube channel. I used a couple of clips from this video in my film including in the opening title sequence, but I was also inspired by this video to place swim-ins and wade-ins in the large context of Civil Rights Movement tactics.

“Girls at Lake Elsinore.” 1928. Shades of L.A. Photo Collection, Los Angeles Public Library. *Tessa*, <https://tessa2.lapl.org/digital/collection/photos/id/76140>.

An unknown photographer captured Mary and Imogene Myers wading in the water at Lake Elsinore in Riverside County, California. This image is now part of the Los Angeles Public Library’s online collection. I used the image in my own film when I discussed swimming access in the 1920s.

Good, Regan. “My Father’s Work—Part One: the Trouble I’ve Seen: My Father’s Personal Record of Public Events.” *Interim*, vol. 36, no. 1, n.d. *Interimpoetics*,
<https://www.interimpoetics.org/36-1-regan-good>.

Good discusses the life and work of her father Paul Joseph Good Jr., who reported on Civil Rights Movement. She discusses Rev. Martin Luther King Jr. and the events in St.

Augustine, Florida. I read this article for more information on that event, and I used the Associated Press photograph of King in St. Augustine June 12, 1964, in my own film.

Government Documents Collection, Civil Rights Library of St. Augustine.
CivilRights.Flagler.edu, <https://civilrights.flagler.edu>.

The Civil Rights Library of St. Augustine in collaboration with Flagler College collects, preserves, digitizes, and shares primary source material concerning the American Civil Rights Movement. The materials include several government documents relevant to my project. I included an image of The Civil Rights Act of 1964 into my own film.

Gross, Alexander. "The Premier Map of Baltimore." Geographia Map Co., circa 1950.

The Geographia Map Co. produced a series of detailed color street maps for major American cities in the 1950s. This map shows Baltimore's Druid Hill Park and its two pools—Pool No. 1 for white patrons and the much smaller Pool No. 2 for African American patrons. I use a detail from this map showing the two pools in my film.

Harris, Charles. "Protest Against Segregation." Circa 1949. Carnegie Museum of Art Collection, Getty. *Getty Images*, <https://www.gettyimages.com/photos/men-protesting-swimming-pool-segregation-with-signs-reading-?assettype=image&family=editorial&phrase=Men%20protesting%20swimming%20pool%20segregation%20with%20signs%20reading%20&sort=oldest>.

Harris documented a 1949 protest of segregated swimming at Pittsburgh's Highland Park Pool. African American men carry signs linking their service during the Second World War with swimming equality. I used this image (Ed. No. 529044609) in my film when I discuss the beginning of the movement to integrate American recreational spaces.

Herbers, John. "Dr. King Describes St. Augustine as Most Lawless City He's Seen." *New York Times*, 6 Jun. 1964, p. 10. *TimesMachine*, <https://timesmachine.nytimes.com/timesmachine/1964/06/06/118661361.html?pageNumber=10>.

Herbers reports on a news conference held the previous day by Rev. Martin Luther King Jr. who spoke about the disregard that the city of St. Augustine had for the law. King had selected St. Augustine as the target of a summer campaign for this reason, hoping to bring relief to the frightened African American residents of that city and provide support to local civil rights workers who were being targeted by white supremacist groups. I discuss the campaign in my film and include this article as a visual.

Holm, George T. "Women Being Given Sensible Lessons in Swimming." *Baltimore Sun*, 16 May 1915, p. SO9. *ProQuest*, <https://www.proquest.com/hnpbaltimoresun/docview/534959730/AFC9619977834685PQ/1?accountid=10750>.

This newspaper article describes the dangers posed by drowning and discusses the swimming training that college women received as a requirement for graduation. Swimming education increasingly became part of life for young white Americans as the danger posed by recreational swimming was better understood. This was one of the articles I read to understand the discrepancy between swimming access and education for young white people and their African American peers.

Hughes, Langston. "One-Way Ticket." Poem from *One-Way Ticket*. New York: A. A. Knopf, 1949. Digital Collections, Smithsonian Libraries and Archives, *Smithsonian Libraries*, <https://library.si.edu/donate/adopt-a-book/one-way-ticket>.

During the research phase of my project, I explored the rise of Jim Crow and the Great Migration of African Americans from southern states. I looked at several primary sources including this poem by the author Langston Hughes. "One-Way Ticket" refers to Jim Crow and the ticket that many African Americans would have purchased on the new railways to take them to big cities in states in the North and West.

"In the U.S., Mostly Quiet." *Life*, 15 Sep. 1958, p. 30.

The magazine reports on the continued fight to integrate American life including the arrest of Rev. Martin Luther King Jr. in Montgomery, Alabama, where he was arrested and then assaulted by the arresting officers. The article includes a photograph of King in custody, and I used that image in my film.

"Integration Group Fasts After Arrest in Cairo, Ill." *Baltimore Sun*, 16 Jul. 1962, p. 5. *ProQuest*, <https://www.proquest.com/hnpbaltimoresun/docview/542405353/45558A32948346EAPQ/1?accountid=10750>.

This newspaper article reports on the pool protest in Cairo, Illinois, where the only pool open for public use barred African Americans who were forced to swim in drainage ditches. African Americans held a pool sit-in, and seventeen young protesters arrested at the protest then waged a jailhouse hunger strike which attracted national attention. I read articles on the Cairo pool sit-in to understand the swimming-related nonviolent direct-action tactics used to achieve pool integration.

"Job Seekers in New York City." 1930s. Video, 00:55. *EFootage.com*, <https://www.efootage.com/videos/88935/job-seekers-in-new-york-city>.

This footage from the 1930s shows some of the federal governments works projects. I use a small clip from this footage when I discuss the publicly funded campaign to create parks and build swimming amenities like pools and beaches.

Kemble, E. W. *The Swimming Season*. Illustration, from *Harper's Weekly*, 16 Jul. 1870, p. 764.

This illustration from 1870 depicts people of different genders, ages and ethnicities enjoying publicly funded bathing facilities. Large northeastern American cities were

concerned about contagious diseases like cholera and encouraged everyone to bathe regularly in these public pools. I used this illustration in my film to show how early public swimming facilities in northern states did not discriminate against African American bathers.

“Kids Underwater and Speedboat Record Broken.” 1939. Video, 01:30. *EFootage.com*, <https://www.efootage.com/videos/62436/kids-underwater-and-speedboat-record-broken>.

I use a small clip of this historic footage of children swimming in my opening sequence. I do not show the children themselves swimming, but I use the bodies moving through water to extend the opening title sequence.

“LBJ Signs Civil Rights Act of 1964-2.” 1964. Video, 01:02. *EFootage.com*, <https://www.efootage.com/videos/77312/lbj-signs-civil-rights-act-1964-2>.

This footage shows President Lyndon Johnson signing the Civil Rights Act of 1964 in front of a large audience. He touches his pen to the paper and then hands pens to those observing to have as keepsakes. I use the clip where Johnson hands a pen to Rev. Martin Luther King Jr. who stands next to him.

Lissner, Will. “Program Rushed for Slum Youth.” *New York Times*, 7 Aug. 1966, p. 48. *TimesMachine*, <https://timesmachine.nytimes.com/timesmachine/1966/08/07/82868823.html?pageNumber=48>.

Lissner describes the new government reinvestment into public pools and sprinklers in New York City following the riot in Chicago earlier in the summer that began with conflict over an open fire hydrant. President Johnson wanted to provide the funding quickly to prevent further conflicts in large cities. I discuss the Chicago riot of 1966 in my film and the urban pool building campaign that followed that event in my film.

Lussier, Ray. “MDC Pool Is Enjoyed by Children at Magazine Beach, Cambridge.” 1973. Cambridge Photo Morgue Collection, Cambridge Historical Commission. *Digital Commonwealth Massachusetts*, <https://www.digitalcommonwealth.org/search/commonwealth:wd377708v>.

Lussier photographed children swimming at the Magazine Beach Pool in Cambridge, Massachusetts in 1973. The public pools of the 1960s and 1970s were smaller and had fewer amenities and often lacked even changing rooms. I used this photograph in my own film to show the difference between the public pools constructed in the 1970s and those from the 1920s and 1930s.

The Lynn and Louis Wolfson II Florida Moving Image Archives, Miami Dade College Archives, *MDC.edu*, <https://www.mdc.edu/archives/wolfson-archives/default.aspx>.

The Wolfson archival collection housed at Miami Dade College’s Wolfson campus contains more than 35,000 hours of historical footage documenting the history of the

State of Florida. This collection contains footage from the integration campaign waged in St. Augustine, Florida in 1964. I used a small clip from “Martin Luther King Jr. in Saint Augustine” from June of 1964 in my own film when I discuss those events.

“Mamie Livingston in Baltimore, Maryland.” 1952. AFRO American Newspaper Collection, AFRO American Newspaper Archives.

Mamie Livingston, shown standing on the right of the group looking in at a public pool reserved for white residents, lived in Baltimore, Maryland. She was denied entrance at a whites-only pool and reached out by letter to the newspaper asking for swimming equality. I use this image in my own film when I discuss the court victories of the 1950s that would eventually integrate publicly funded swimming recreation.

“Martin Luther King on Experiencing Segregation; 1961” BBC, 1961. Video, 01:30. BBC Editorial Collection, *Getty Images*, <https://www.gettyimages.com/detail/video/martin-luther-king-provides-examples-of-his-experience-of-news-footage/1256642691>.

This historic footage records Rev. Martin Luther King Jr. speaking on October 29, 1961. King discusses what it was like to grow up and not be able to access public pools and parks. I used a portion of this footage in my own film.

Mason, Gilbert R. and James Patterson Smith. *Beaches, Blood, and Ballots: A Black Doctor's Civil Rights Struggle*. University Press of Mississippi, 2000.

Mason provides a first-hand account of his efforts to combat segregation generally and segregated beaches specifically in his community of Biloxi, Mississippi. The Biloxi wade-ins to integrate Biloxi's public beaches were important events in the fight against segregated swimming in the United States. This book was the only significant source I could find where a major organizer of wade-ins discusses events he personally experienced.

McDaniels, Andrea K. “It’s About Getting More People Into the Pool.” *Baltimore Sun*, 14 Nov. 2017, p. 1. *Newspapers.com*, <https://www.newspapers.com/image/354463587/?terms=About%20Getting%20More%20People%20Into%20the%20Pool&match=1>.

McDaniels reports on the work that Meritza McClendon was doing to promote diversity in swimming nationally. McClendon, the first African American to make the U.S. Olympic swimming team, was participating in a swim clinic organized by the African American sorority Sigma Gamma Rho. I used this article and the accompanying photograph as a visual toward the end of my film when I discuss the legacy of pool segregation.

Méndez, Jorge. “Alive.” *Silhouettes*. Jorge Méndez, 2013.

I use this piece by Jorge Méndez in my film as part of the music accompanying the narration.

Méndez, Jorge. “The City of Lights.” *Fragments*, Jorge Méndez, 2015.

I use this piece by Jon Cotton and Ben Niblett in my film as part of the music accompanying the narration.

Méndez, Jorge. “Freedom.” Single. Jorge Méndez, 2020.

I use this piece by Jorge Méndez in my film as part of the music accompanying the narration.

Möller, A. W. “No. 44, Weighing Cotton.” Circa 1895. National Museum of African American History and Culture Collection, Smithsonian National Museum of African American History and Culture. *Smithsonian*, https://collections.si.edu/search/detail/edanmdm:nmaahc_2013.117.2?q=guid%3A%22ark%3A%2F65665%2Ffd5f00f37e5971d49608fcf2473cd04ef76%22&record=1&hlterm=guid%3A%26quot%3Bark%3A%2F65665%2Ffd5f00f37e5971d49608fcf2473cd04ef76%26quot%3B&inline=true.

The Smithsonian National Museum of African American History and Culture contains *Views of Thomasville and Vicinity*, a portfolio of historic photographic images from Thomas County, Georgia. I used this image of a man weighing baskets of cotton in my own film to illustrate the limited options available to African Americans in the South following emancipation.

“Municipal Swimming Pool, Elmira, N.Y.” Postcard. Elmira, NY: E. A. Hoffman & Co. n. d. Private Collection.

This color postcard shows the Elmira public pool, a pool built in 1926 as part of a nationwide trend in publicly funded swimming recreation. I use this image in my film when I discuss the increase in public pool construction and the many attractive amenities offered by the new swimming facilities.

Nast, Thomas. “*This is a white man's government.*” Illustration from *Harper's Weekly*, 5 Sep. 1868, p. 568. *Library of Congress*, <https://loc.gov/pictures/resource/ppmsca.71958/>.

This illustration depicts the continued oppression of emancipated African Americans following the American Civil War. I use this image in my film when I explain the reason why African Americans began to move in large numbers to states in the North and West.

Nast, Thomas. *Let Us Have a Clean Sweep All Around New York: The Next Task for Hercules Coleman*. Illustration from *Harper's Weekly*, 20 Aug. 1881, p. 561.

Thomas' illustration shows area oil refineries polluting the environment and giving off fumes that were damaging to public health. At this time, people still believed that illness

was the result of bad odors. I use this illustration early in my own film to show the health concerns that influenced public pool building at this time in large northeastern cities.

Naver, Michael. "Swimming Pool Integration Push Set." *Evening Sun* (Baltimore, Md.), 19 Jun. 1964, p. 1. *Newspapers.com*, <https://www.newspapers.com/image/370824405/?terms=Swimming%20Pool%20Integration%20Push%20Set&match=1>.

This article discusses the need to desegregate privately owned pools and skating rinks following the integration of public facilities. Many white residents abandoned the public swimming amenities after court-mandated integration in 1956, and they fled to privately owned pools which were almost entirely segregated. I read Naver's article to understand the challenges posed by white retreat to private swimming amenities.

"Near Race Riot at Virginia Beach Party." *Miami Times* (Miami, Fla.), 12 Aug. 1950, p. 1. *Chronicling America*, <https://chroniclingamerica.loc.gov/lccn/sn83004231/1950-08-12/ed-1/seq-1/#date1=1777&index=1&rows=20&words=Beach+Race+Riot&searchType=basic&sequence=0&state=&date2=1963&proxtext=race+riot+beach&y=0&x=0&dateFilterType=yearRange&page=1>.

This newspaper article explains violent conflict in Colonial Beach, Virginia, concerning beach access. Officials denied that beaches discriminated, but when African Americans tried to use the beach, they were chased away by segregationist whites. I learned during the research phase of my project that Jim Crow laws were only one tool used to keep swimming segregated, and that white violence against African Americans was also used to maintain the social order.

"New York City – 'Women's Day' at the Free Swimming Bath at the Foot of Fifth Street, East River." 1876. Illustration from *Leslie's Monthly Magazine*. The Miriam and Ira D. Wallach Division of Art, Prints and Photographs: Picture Collection, The New York Public Library. *The New York Public Library Digital Collections*, <https://digitalcollections.nypl.org/items/510d47e0-d77c-a3d9-e040-e00a18064a99>.

This illustration from *Leslie's Monthly Magazine* shows women bathing in one of New York City's early public pools. These early pools were built directly into rivers and were provided free of charge to residents who did not have regular access to bathing amenities. I use this image in my own film when I discuss the origins of publicly funded swimming.

Nickalls, Peter John. "Break of Day." *Cinematic Vista*, 9 Lives Music, 2022.

I use this piece by Peter John Nickalls in my film as part of the music accompanying the narration.

"1950s MONTAGE Community Pool/Levittown, Pennsylvania, United States." 1950s. Video, 00:21. Archive Films: Creative Collection, *Getty Images*,

https://www.gettyimages.com/detail/video/1950s-montage-community-pool-levittown-stock-video-footage/mr_00009851.

This historic footage from the 1950s shows scenes from the community pool reserved for the residents of Levittown, Pennsylvania. I use a clip in my own film when I discuss the retreat of white Americans to private swimming amenities following the court ruling integrating public swimming facilities.

Park, Madison. "Former City Lifeguards Make a Splash." *Baltimore Sun*, 22 Jun. 2008, p. 1. *Newspapers.com*, <https://www.newspapers.com/image/248628891/?terms=Former%20City%20Lifeguards%20Make%20a%20Splash&match=1>.

Park's article reports on an event to recognize the African American lifeguards who staffed Baltimore's Druid Hill Pool No. 2 in the 1940s and 1950s. The article explains that white residents could access several large swimming pools, but until 1956 African American residents could only use Pool No. 2, which was so small, they swam shifts. Maryland court cases played an important role in the end of segregated public swimming, so I read several articles discussing segregated swimming in Baltimore City.

"Peace Is Near in Chicago." *The Lake County Times* (Hammond, Ind.) 1 Aug. 1919, p. 7. *Chronicling America*, <https://chroniclingamerica.loc.gov/lccn/sn86058242/1919-08-01/ed-1/seq-7/#date1=1919&index=7&rows=20&words=CHICAGO+Chicago+riot+RIOTS&searchType=basic&sequence=0&state=&date2=1919&proxtext=chicago+riot+&y=15&x=21&dateFilterType=yearRange&page=1>.

This newspaper reports on the 1919 Chicago Race Riot that began with conflict at the city's lakeside public beach. The article discusses how the authorities were finally able to restore order to Chicago's South Side. I read this article to understand the conclusion of this historical event.

Photographs & Images Collection, Civil Rights Library of St. Augustine. *CivilRights.Flagler.edu*, <https://civilrights.flagler.edu>.

The Civil Rights Library of St. Augustine, in collaboration with Flagler College collects, preserves, digitizes, and shares primary source material concerning the American Civil Rights Movement. I used this collection heavily, especially concerning the nonviolent direct-action campaign that took place in St. Augustine. I examined photographs and correspondence pertaining to the 1964 Monson Motor Lodge integration campaign and beach wade-in.

"Police Patrol at Chicago Riot." 1966. Video, 01:06. *EFootage.com*, <https://www.efootage.com/videos/86456/police-patrol-chicago-riot>.

This footage shows the events in Chicago the summer of 1966 when three days of riots were triggered by conflict over a fire hydrant being used by young people to cool themselves on a hot summer day. I used a clip of this footage in my own film.

“Police Unable to Handle Bloody Race Riots in Chicago.” *The Lake County Times* (Hammond, Ind.) 1 Aug. 1919, p. 7.
Chronicling America, <https://chroniclingamerica.loc.gov/lccn/sn86058242/1919-08-01/ed-1/seq-7/#date1=1919&index=7&rows=20&words=CHICAGO+Chicago+riot+RIOTS&searchType=basic&sequence=0&state=&date2=1919&proxtext=chicago+riot+&y=15&x=21&dateFilterType=yearRange&page=1>.

This newspaper reports on the 1919 Chicago Race Riot, which was sparked by racial conflict at the lakeside public beach. The article documents the degree of the unrest and the difficulty authorities experienced restoring order to Chicago’s South Side. I read this article to understand the shifting attitudes of northerners toward African Americans at this time.

“Pool Aides to Get Integration Drill.” *Evening Sun* (Baltimore, Md.), 4 Jun. 1956, p. 1.
Newspapers.com,
<https://www.newspapers.com/image/370243353/?terms=Pool%20Aides%20to%20Get%20Integration%20Drill&match=1>.

I read several articles concerning the 1956 integration of Baltimore’s public pools before my interview with Eva Scott, the first African American female lifeguard at Baltimore’s Druid Hill Pool No. 1, formerly reserved for white swimmers. This article explains the precautions the city’s Department of Recreation and Parks was taking to prevent racial conflict at the city’s pools. I found it interesting to see how extensive the preparations were ahead of the first season of integrated swimming in Baltimore’s public pools.

“Prevention and Cure: When the Drowning Season Opens.” *Baltimore Sun*, 14 Jul. 1912, LS1.
ProQuest,
<https://www.proquest.com/hnpbaltimoresun/docview/537006510/D02772D2F87D4E6BPQ/1?accountid=10750>.

This extensive article discusses the concerns about recreational swimming and drowning. By the 1910s white Americans in larger cities especially in the Northeast were swimming in large numbers at pools and beaches. This article shows how swimming safety, swimming education, and lifesaving techniques, were already a major concern even before the large increase in pool building during the 1920s.

“Public Baths.” *Baltimore Sun*, 1 Dec. 1898, p. 10. *ProQuest*,
<https://www.proquest.com/hnpbaltimoresun/docview/536010420/CDB5C25064354470PQ/1?accountid=10750>.

This article discusses Boston's public bathing facilities and the expansion of those facilities under Mayor Josiah Quincy. Boston was the first large city to fund public bathing and built an early pool directly into the Charles River. I read this article to learn about Boston's investment in public swimming and how the mayor at the time actively promoted pool building in other large American cities.

"Public Baths Are the Outgrowth of One Man's Work." *Baltimore Sun*, 1 Aug. 1909, p. 15.
ProQuest,
<https://www.proquest.com/hnpbaltimoresun/docview/537246690/CE29DB2329B4437EPQ/1?accountid=10750>.

This article provides a detailed overview of the creation and funding of Baltimore City's early municipal baths. The nation's first public swimming pools were intended to provide bathing facilities for those who had no access to private tubs and showers. This article was one of several sources that I read to understand the origins of publicly funded swimming in the United States.

"Race Riot in St. Louis." *Life*, 4 Jul. 1949, pp. 30-31.

The magazine article reports on the Fairgrounds Park Pool riot that occurred on the first day of integrated swimming that summer. African American swimmers showed up to enjoy the pool but were attacked by a white mob that continued to grow in number. I read about this event to understand the challenges faced by municipalities trying to integrate recreational swimming, and I included the article as an image in my film.

Reed, Roy. "Negroes at Grenada, Miss., Splash Instead of March." *New York Times*, 13 Jul. 1966, p. 32. *TimesMachine*,
<https://timesmachine.nytimes.com/timesmachine/1966/07/13/938533339.html?pageNumber=32>.

This article describes how protesters planning on a march decided to hold a swim-in due to the summertime heat. Most books and articles on swim-ins and wade-ins discuss these tactics without placing them in the larger context of nonviolent direct action. Articles like this one helped me understand that swim-ins and wade-ins were often used in larger campaigns that included sit-ins and pray-ins.

"Reflections on the Greensboro Lunch Counter." 30 Jan. 2020. Video, 06:31. Smithsonian National Museum of American History, *YouTube*,
<https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uFQ3ZCAgAA0>.

The Smithsonian's National Museum of American History YouTube channel offers this short video documenting the 1960 Greensboro lunch counter sit-ins. The video incorporates historic photographs and footage. I did not use this footage in my own film, but I did watch it during the research phase of my project to understand what these sit-ins were like.

“Safer Swimming.” *Baltimore Sun*, 18 Jul. 2005, p. 1. *Newspapers.com*,
<https://www.newspapers.com/image/248390738/?terms=Safer%20Swimming%20center%20disease%20control&match=1>.

This was one of several newspaper articles that I read to understand how the nation began to recognize and react to the legacy of unequal access to swimming amenities. The article reports that the Centers for Disease Control had determined that African American children drowned at a rate that was 2.6 times that of their white peers. I used this article as a visual in my film toward the end of my film.

San Francisco Historic Photograph Collection, San Francisco Public Library. *DigitalSF*,
<https://digitalsf.org>.

The San Francisco Public Library’s digital archive contains many high-quality historic images of public and private swimming amenities. I used two images of the Fleischhacker Swimming Pool—a photograph from 1925 showing the opening of the facility (AAK-1355) and a photograph from 1981 showing the pool abandoned (AAF-1028). I used these images in my own film to illustrate the decline of public pool funding in the 1980s.

“Scenes Contrasting the Frivolous With More Ordinary Aspects of the Roaring 20’s in America Just Before Depression.” 1920s. Video, 01:44. *CriticalPast*,
https://www.criticalpast.com/video/65675036810_immigrant-workers_worker-at-car-factory_cheap-co-operative-houses_women-on-beach.

This historic footage combines a variety of images showing the fast past of American life in the 1920s. I use a small clip in my own film when I discuss the end of the 1920s and the start of the Great Depression.

“Scores Bathing Suits.” *The Topeka State Journal* (Topeka, Kans.), 2 Aug. 1920, p. 10. *Chronicling America*, <https://chroniclingamerica.loc.gov/lccn/sn82016014/1920-08-02/ed-1/seq-10/#date1=1920&index=1&rows=20&words=attire+swimming+women&searchType=basic&sequence=0&state=&date2=1935&proxtext=women+swimming+attire&y=0&x=0&dateFilterType=yearRange&page=1>.

The article discusses the concerns one minister has regarding the clothing worn by women to public beaches. As swimming transitioned from a hygienic activity to recreational activity, women joined men at beaches and pools and their swimming outfits were monitored closely. I considered the evolution of women’s swimsuits during the research phase of my project.

Scott, Eva. Personal Interview. 13 Nov. 2022.

I interviewed Eva Scott, a retired physical education teacher living in Baltimore City, Maryland, who was also the first African American female lifeguard to work at the newly

integrated Druid Hill Park Pool No. 1. Scott spoke about her experiences lifeguarding at that time and her concerns for young people today who lack access to athletic facilities. I use a clip of this recorded interview in my film.

Scranton Filet Nets and Lace Curtains. Advertisement from *The Ladies' Home Journal*, May 1919, p. 157.

As African Americans began to migrate in large numbers from the South to large cities in the North and West, they found themselves limited to low wage work as low-skilled laborers or working as domestic servants. This advertisement from 1919 shows a seated white woman attended by an African American servant holding a meal on a tray. I used this advertisement in my film when I discuss the Great Migration and changing northern attitudes.

“Segregation at Woolworth Lunch Counters.” 1960. Video, 00:37. Archive Films: Editorial Collection, *Getty Images*, <https://www.gettyimages.com/detail/video/people-picketing-outside-of-woolworth-store-civil-rights-news-footage/134271806>.

This footage shows the 1960 campaign to integrate Woolworths lunch counters. I mention this campaign in my film and explain how the Greensboro lunch counter sit-ins sparked similar nonviolent direct-action campaigns across the country including swim-ins and wade-ins.

“Sees Negro ‘Red’ Plot.” *Baltimore Sun*, 26 Aug. 1919, p. 3. *ProQuest*, <https://www.proquest.com/hnpbaltimoresun/docview/534617754/F41B02EEAD9B48FAPQ/1?accountid=10750>.

The summer of 1919, called Red Summer, was a particularly bloody summer as the nation experienced several violent events in major cities where white residents attacked African Americans residents and destroyed property including businesses and homes. These events included the 1919 Chicago Race Riot discussed in my own film—a riot sparked by conflict over swimming at a public beach. This article, typical of many written at that time, suggests African Americans were to blame for the racial conflict and claims they were being organized by those with communist sympathies—an argument that made African Americans seem responsible for their own misery.

“Several Killed in Chicago Race Riots.” *Baltimore Sun*, 28 Jul. 1919, p. 1. *ProQuest*, <https://www.proquest.com/hnpbaltimoresun/docview/534631324/E2E90424059B44B3PQ/1?accountid=10750>.

This was one of many newspaper sources I used to learn about the 1919 Chicago Race Riot sparked by racial conflict at the segregated public lakeside Twenty-Ninth Street Beach. Large numbers of African Americans migrated from the Jim Crow South to big cities in northern and western states during the Great Migration, where they encountered

discrimination and occasional incidents of mass white violence against African Americans. I discuss this swimming-related riot in my film.

Sherman Grinberg Library Collection, *Getty Images*, <https://www.gettyimages.com>.

The Sherman Grinberg Library holds approximately 20 million feet of archival footage primarily from 1895 through 1957 and includes both Paramount and American Pathé newsreels. I explored this resource heavily during the research phase of my project. I used clips in my own film from American Pathé newsreel footage from July 1919 showing guardsmen responding to the Chicago riot (Ed. No. 1283081515) and footage from July 1924 showing children cooling off in a portable pool in New York City (Ed. No. 1130757680).

“Simone Manuel's Historic, Unbelievable Rio 100 Free Dead Heat, Stroke By Stroke.” NBC Sports, 11 Aug 2016. Video, 03:56. *YouTube*, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=e0NM2F07gVc>.

This NBC Sports news footage shows Simone Manuel winning a gold medal at the Rio Olympics in the 100 meter-freestyle. The sports commentator reports on this historic nature of the victory due to the legacy of swimming inequality in American sports. I use a clip of Manuel at the podium toward the end of my film.

“St. Augustine Civil Rights Demonstrations, 1964.” 1964. Video, 25:50. State Library and Archives of Florida, *Florida Memory*, <https://www.floridamemory.com/items/show/232403>.

The State Library and Archives of Florida contains several photographs and this footage documenting the 1964 St. Augustine beach wade-in. The footage includes several clips including the arrival of activists at the beach and the attacks by white supremacists who did not want to integrate the public beach. I use a portion of this footage in my own film when I discuss the beach wade-in.

“Teens Open Fire Hydrants in Chicago.” 1966. Video, 00:31. *EFootage.com*, <https://www.efootage.com/videos/86473/teens-open-fire-hydrants-in-chicago>.

This footage shows the events in Chicago the summer of 1966 when three days of riots were triggered by conflict over a fire hydrant being used by young people to cool themselves on a hot summer day. I used a clip of this footage in my own film.

“Toddler Swimmers and Divers.” 1948. Video, 01:26. *EFootage.com*, <https://www.efootage.com/videos/71164/toddler-swimmers-and-divers>.

I use a portion of this footage from 1948 when I discuss the growing inequality not only in access to swimming recreation but also swimming education. The footage shows young white swimmers receiving swimming instruction.

Wagner, John. *Learn to Swim Campaign Classes for All Ages forming in All Pools*. 1940. Poster. Library of Congress, <https://www.loc.gov/item/98516763/>.

This WPA Art Project Department of Parks poster designed by John Wagner promotes swimming education for all ages. Both African American and white swimmers are shown, but they stand separated from one another. I use this image in my film when I discuss the unequal access to swimming recreation and education following the 1930s era funding push for pools and beaches.

Wolcott, Marion Post. "Swimming in Fountain Across from Union Station; Washington, D.C.; September 1938." 1938. Schomburg Center for Research in Black Culture, Photographs and Prints Division, The New York Public Library, *The New York Public Library Digital Collections*, <https://digitalcollections.nypl.org/items/510d47df-f8b1-a3d9-e040-e00a18064a99>.

Post documented African American children swimming in a public fountain near Union Station in Washington D. C. The nation's capital did not provide equal swimming access to African Americans at this time, and children had few places to cool themselves off during hot summers. I use this image in my own film when I discuss limited access to federally funded swimming recreation during the 1930s.

"Work Progress Administration Projects in West Virginia During the Great Depression." 1937. Video, 03:28. *CriticalPast*, https://www.criticalpast.com/video/65675051766_workers_Work-Progress-Administration-projects_Construction-of-Tri-County-airport_Hospital.

This historic footage shows WPA construction work in 1937. I use a clip of this footage in my own film when I discuss the investment of federal money into swimming recreation projects.

Secondary Resources

Blakemore, Erin. "Public Swimming Pools Are Still Haunted by Segregation's Legacy." 11 Jun. 2021. *National Geographic*, <https://www.nationalgeographic.com/history/article/public-swimming-pools-still-haunted-by-segregation-legacy>.

Blakemore discusses the decline of public pools and the more recent reinvestment in public swimming. The article includes a *New York Times* photograph of the reopened McCarren Pool in Brooklyn, New York, taken August 27, 2018. Originally opened in 1936, the McCarren Pool closed in 1984, and I use this photograph in my own film when I discuss current trends in public pool funding.

Condon, Christine. "As City Pools Start Reopening, Their Histories Worth a Dive." *Baltimore Sun*, 16 Jul. 2020, p. 1. *Newspapers.com*,

<https://www.newspapers.com/image/672234412/?terms=Their%20Histories%20Worth%20a%20Dive&match=1>.

This article revisits the integration of Baltimore City's public pools in 1956. The article includes a photograph of an interracial group of children plunging into Druid Hill Pool No. 1 in June of 1956. I used this photograph as a visual in my film when I discuss the integration of this pool.

Finney, Carolyn. *Black Faces, White Spaces: Reimagining the Relationship of African Americans to the Great Outdoors*. University of North Carolina Press, 2014.

Finney discusses how African Americans were often deprived of access to state and federal parks and the legacy of the unequal access today. I was particularly interested in the discussion of historic African American spaces and how to consider these spaces today. I also relied on this source to understand how African Americans today are often excluded as a group from media representation concerning outdoor recreation.

Gates Jr., Henry Louis. *Stony the Road: Reconstruction, White Supremacy, and the Rise of Jim Crow*. Penguin Press, 2019.

Gates discusses the immediate aftermath of the end of the American Civil War and how southern whites attempted to keep African Americans in a subservient and economically dependent position. I used this resource to understand the origins of Jim Crow and the reasons for the Great Migration to northern and western states. I also found the historical overview of white violence against African Americans as an intimidation factor relevant to pool exclusion.

Kahrl, Andrew W. *The Land Was Ours: How Black Beaches Became White Wealth in the Coastal South*. University of North Carolina Press, 2012.

Kahrl discusses the history of African American displacement from coastal areas in the American South. This book was one of the resources I used to understand how African Americans gradually lost access to swimming amenities such as coastal beaches and resorts. The author explains how coastal areas were claimed as exclusively white space, especially after the 1930s, when the federal government invested large amounts of money in coastal stabilization and beautification projects.

McKenzie, Evan. *Privatopia: Homeowner Associations and the Rise of Residential Private Government*. Yale University Press, 1994.

McKenzie's book explores the history of segregated housing in the United States and its legacy of homeowner association-controlled communities. The author explains several strategies used to keep African Americans confined to specific non-white residential areas. The rise of homeowner association communities occurred simultaneously with the rise of private social clubs and private swimming access.

O'Brien, William E. *Landscapes of Exclusion: State Parks and Jim Crow in the American South*. University of Massachusetts Press in association with Library of American Landscape History, 2015.

O'Brien's book discussing Jim Crow at southern state parks was the best source I found concerning park exclusion. This book described and provided photographs that showed separate entrances and unequal facilities for the few southern state parks that permitted African American visitors. This book explained that African Americans were not only excluded from swimming amenities like municipal pools but also lakes, rivers, and beaches at state parks.

Packard, Jerrold M. *American Nightmare: The History of Jim Crow*. St. Martin's Press, 2002.

Packard discusses Jim Crow from its beginning to the signing of the Civil Rights Act in 1965. This book was one of several sources I read to understand the origins of and battle against Jim Crow. The book also discusses the riot in the summer of 1919 that took place in Chicago following racial conflict at a public beach.

Terry, David Taft. *The Struggle and the Urban South: Confronting Jim Crow in Baltimore Before the Movement*. University of Georgia Press, 2019.

I read Terry's book to understand the history of Jim Crow in my hometown of Baltimore City. Baltimore City was highly segregated with housing, education, transportation, and recreation all divided along color lines with segregated swimming in place until 1956. I also read this book to understand the sit-ins by Morgan students that predated the 1960 Greensboro sit-ins.

"W.E.B. DuBois on the Beginning of the Great Migration." n.d. *Re-Imagining Migration*, <https://reimaginingmigration.org/w-e-b-dubois-migration-of-negros-1917/>.

The organization Re-Imagining Migration provides free educational materials and curriculum to support immigrant-origin youth. One of these resources is material on W.E.B. Dubois and his work studying the Great Migration. The website includes a map depicting the Great Migration visually reproduced from the June 1917 issues of the NAACP magazine *The Crisis*, and I use this map in my own film.

White, Ryan. "A Long View Suggests Kids End Up Right Where They Start." 28 Aug. 2014. *Center for Health Journalism*, <https://centerforhealthjournalism.org/2014/08/27/long-view-suggests-kids-end-where-they-start>.

For the Center for Health Journalism, a news outlet affiliated with USC Annenberg, White reports on the book *The Long Shadow*. This book discusses a study that followed 800 Baltimore children from first grade into adulthood and found that an impoverished childhood with few opportunities and resources generally resulted in an impoverished adulthood. I used the article's photograph by Seth Sayers in my own film when I discuss Ms. Eva Scott's concerns about reduced access to recreational sports.

Wiltse, Jeff. *Contested Waters: A Social History of Swimming Pools in America*. University of North Carolina Press, 2007.

The author provides an historical overview of segregated swimming specifically at pools in the United States. Wiltse shows how African Americans nationally lost access to recreational swimming over time and how Jim Crow and the threat of violence kept African Americans out of pools nationally. The author did not discuss swimming exclusion more generally and did not discuss swim-ins and wade-ins as tactics to combat segregation.

Wolcott, Victoria W. *Race, Riots, and Roller Coasters: The Struggle Over Segregated Recreation in America*. University of Pennsylvania Press, 2012.

The author discusses the history of segregated recreational spaces in the United States. Although this book focused on skating rinks and amusement parks more than swimming amenities, I read this book to understand how segregated swimming was part of general exclusion from recreational space. This book also discussed the riot that took place in the summer of 1919 in Chicago sparked by racial conflict at the 29th Street Beach.

Wormser, Richard. *The Rise and Fall of Jim Crow*. St. Martin's Press, 2003.

Wormser provides an historic overview of Jim Crow from the end of the American Civil War through the court battles in 1954. I used this source for context on Jim Crow, the court battles against segregation and racial violence.